Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

All Parish Council Meetings are open to the Public and Press
Wednesday 13th November 2013

To All Members of the Upper Deverills Parish Council

Dear Councillor, 

You are summoned to a meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council, at Kingston Deverill Village Hall on Wednesday 13th November 2013 at 6.30pm. The meeting will consider the items set out below.

Before the meeting there will be a public session to enable the people of the Upper Deverills to ask questions of, and make comments, regarding the Parish Council. Questions not answered at this meeting will be answered in writing to the person asking the question, or may appear as an agenda item for the next meeting. Members of the public are asked to restrict their comments, and/or questions to three minutes.

Sarah Jeffries MILCM
[image: image1.png]



Parish Clerk





Dated: Thursday 7th November 2013
 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
6.30pm Public Question Time

This section (at the Chairman’s discretion may last up to 15 minutes) is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced.

A Report from the Unitary Councillor and a Report from Rural Police Department will be heard if required

Richard Kitson from the Broadband Action Group will update Council on the progress of the group to date
Agenda

1. Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

2. Chairman’s announcements

3. Dispensations

Council is asked to discuss any written requests for dispensation the Clerk may have received from Councillors. Council is asked to resolve the dispensations if required.

4. Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulation 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations) 
5. Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

6. To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 11th September 2013 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) 

Planning - Decisions
13/02185/FUL Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon SP3 6TA

Proposal: Conversion of garage to form a 1 bed dwelling for Lower Pertwood Farm staff accommodation
Resolution: supported

13/02427/FUL Old Barn House Brixton Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7EJ

Proposal: Proposed single storey extension

Resolution: Council supported

13/02562/FUL Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury Wilts SP3 6TA

Proposal: Internal and upgrading works to property including removal of chimney to cottage, proposed chimney to garage and new bat roost ro roof over lounge

Resolution: supported

13/02562/FUL: Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury Wilts SP3 6TA

Proposal:
Internal and upgrading works to property including removal of chimney to cottage, proposed chimney to garage and new bat roost ro roof over lounge

Decision: Approve with Conditions
13/04003/FUL: Bridgewalk House Brixton Deverill Brixton Deverill BA12 7EJ

Proposal:
Works to form an additional bedroom and ensuite

Decision: approve with conditions
13/04004/LBC:  Bridgewalk House Brixton Deverill Brixton Deverill BA12 7EJ

Proposal: Works to form an additional bedroom and ensuite

Decision: approve with conditions
Planning – Commented using Delegated Powers

13/03371/FUL The Bell House Whitepits Kingston Deverill Warminster

Proposal: Erection of side and rear extension.

Decision: Supported
13/03479/REM Wessex Water Corfe Mullen Transfer Scheme Reserved Matters

Decision:  Supported with comments
(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Enforcement Issues Highlighted
Slurry Pits

Council is asked to note that enforcement have confirmed to the Clerk that they have investigated the Slurry Pits and have advised the owners for the need for retrospective planning to be applied for.
Solar Panel 13/00675 Lower Pertwood Farm

Council is asked to note that enforcement have confirmed to the Clerk that they are investigating the unauthorised solar panel erected.

7. Wessex Water Corfe Mullen Transfer Scheme 

Council is asked to hear an update from Councillor Colin Hirons if required.

8. Broadband Action Group

Council is asked discuss the report given by Richard Kitson Chairman of the Broadband Action Group.
9. Parish Plan

Council is asked to hear a report back from the Parish Plan Working Group, if required.

10. Royal British Legion Poppy Appeal

Council is asked to retrospectively approve the donation to the appeal and approve the cost of the wreath for the Remembrance Day Service.

11. Yearly Newsletter
Council is asked discuss and approve the final leaflet produced by the Clerk. To be distributed at the meeting.

12. Parish Steward - Highways
Council is asked to discuss and compile a list of any works required or any other Highways issues reported to them to be highlight these to the Community Co-ordinator. 

13. Community Resilience Plan/ Flood Plan
Council is asked to discuss the notes the Clerk has previously circulated from her meeting with the Wiltshire Council Project Officer and Nick Reed from the Environment Agency.

The Clerk recommends Council considers the suggested actions re the production of a new Community Resilience Plan i.e. Photographs taken of flood affected areas for the Risk Assessment and the sourcing of a Flood warning signs for any surface water issues. Along with permission and support from the Rural Police for the use of them when required.
Wiltshire Council Flood Risk
Council is also asked to discuss the letter received from Wiltshire Council re Flood Risk and inform the Clerk if it wishes to take the suggested approach.

Wiltshire Council often approaches landowners to request them to clear ditches and watercourses where there is a risk of flooding. However, with extensive networks of watercourses and ditches in the county it has been found that Parish Councils have been able to provide valuable assistance in identifying and helping to resolve these issues in many cases. 

Wiltshire Council would like to therefore invite the Council to become more involved in the initial process, using local knowledge and contacts. It would be helpful if the parish council could request the landowners attend to clearing their ditches and watercourses, and have enclosed a copy of a standard letter that they suggest the parish council sends out. They have asked if a copy of any letter sent out can be kept in the event of a more formal enforcement is necessary to have the work actioned. 

Wiltshire Council have also found that neighbourly reminders from the Parish Council as a less formal approach may feel a more appropriate highlighting the parish councils role concerning flood risks within the community. Two draft letters have been supplied. 
Copies of the draft letters are available on request to the Clerk.

14. Grant Applications

Council is asked to discuss any grant applications, if received.

15. Dates for next Year’s Meetings

Council is asked to approve the below dates
Annual Parish Meeting (Meeting of Electoral not a Full Council meeting)
Wednesday 14th May 2014 6.00pm 
Dates of Full Parish Council Meetings 2014
Wednesday 8th January 2014 6.30pm 
Wednesday 12th March 2014 6.30pm
Wednesday 14th May 2014 Annual Parish Council Meeting (Following on from the Annual Parish meeting that starts at 6.00pm) 
Wednesday 9th July 2014 6.30pm 
Wednesday 10th September 2014 6.30pm
Wednesday 12th November 2014 6.30pm (Budget meeting)
16. Policy Documentation
Council is asked to discuss and resolve the implementation of the Litter Pick Risk Assessment and three Draft policies attached:

Litter Pick Risk Assessment and Associated Documentation Council are also asked to resolve the 15th March 2014 as the date of the litter pick for 2014. Council had provisionally mentioned but not set the date. The Clerk can then following a resolved date, book the equipment etc.
Training Statement of Intent – Council is asked to implement this policy as Quality Status now recommends that this policy is in place to achieve Quality Status. This also links into the Precept Budget to cover the training budget for new Councillors and the Clerk. 
Equal Opportunities – Council needs to have this policy in place to link into its statement that “in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights”.
Dignity at Work/Bullying and Harassment Policy – the Clerks Employment Support Training and the advice given at the SLCC National Conference advises this policy is put into place to protect members, clerk and members of the public.
17. Review Freedom of Information charges

Council is asked to discuss and approve the amount for Freedom of information requests. Council is also asked to note that since attending the Clerks National Conference the has learnt that the Clerk needs to add that proof of identity will be sought re requests and that any consultation in the future will need a disclaimer stating that data will be collected and held by the Parish Council also advising that we hold a Data Controllers licence. This is needed by law whenever information is collected.
18. Quarterly Budget Report

Council is asked to discuss and note the Quarterly budget produced by the Clerk. 
19. Review objectives for next year

Council is asked to discuss its objectives for next year and inform the Clerk of any items she needs to consider within the Budget.
20. Draft Precept Budget 
Council is asked to note that the final figures re banding will be sent to the Clerk by Wiltshire Council on the 15th November 2013. So the budget cannot be completed until these figures and the results of the grant funding have been ratified by Wiltshire Council. This means that 8th January 2014 will be the final budget meeting to set the precept or if Council wish, a separate budget meeting can be arranged.
21. Bank Mandate

Council is asked to confirm to the Clerk the completion of the new Bank Mandate. 

22. Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts 
Council is asked to approve the accounts brought to the meeting.

23. Payments`
To review and approve the items of expenditure listed below and note the receipt of income:: LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Invoice Wages LGA 1972 s111      





£345.15
The Broadband Action Group - 5 Hours is added to the wage payment above
Travelling LGA 1972 s111 400299





£  29.70
Maiden Bradley IT Contribution Oct/Nov LGA 1972 s111400300

£  15.00
Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 400301



£    4.10
Tung Oil 2nd Can Parish Councils Act 1957 s1




£  12.55

SLCC travelling shared cost LGA 1972 s111




£  10.50

WALC Local Councils Explained Book LGA1972 S111


£  56.71
Retrospectively

Stationary Plus Parish Plan Draft LGA 1972 s111



£  81.29

Stationary Plus LGA 1972 s111






£  32.72

HMRC Payment reimbursement






£  76.60

SLCC National Conference Invoice LGA 1972 s111



£354.00

(A bursary of £100.00 received from NALC and £130.00 received from shared Parishes and VAT claim of £50.00 give a total cost of £65.00 for the Conference above.)
Receipts

Horningsham Parish Council SLCC National Conference Contribution
£65.00

Maiden Bradley Parish Council SLCC National Conference Contribution
£65.00 Interest 









£00.84 Interest 









£00.72

Bank Account

Council is asked to discuss the recent public issues with the Banking Group it uses.
24. Clerk’s Report
Society of Local Council Clerks Meeting

Council is asked to note that the meeting went well with Jane Scott Leader of Wiltshire Council present; the Clerks notes from this meeting have been circulated by email. Jane Scott agreed to come again as it had been extremely proactive for both sides.

The Clerk was also voted for a further term as Vice Chairman of the Wiltshire Branch of the Society of Local Council Clerks.

SLCC National Conference Update from the Clerk,
Councillors are able to access the power point presentations to all the items the Clerk attended at Conference using the link below:
http://www.slcc.co.uk/content/national-conference-presentations/454/ 
The Clerk wishes to thank the Council for allowing her to attend. The Clerk now has several items to action and suggestions to bring forward to Council in the coming months. It was an extremely informative three days. The Clerk has also purchased the Law on Waste Management book herself as it had been reduced considerably in price which goes into more detail on Riparian Ownership and the new updated Clerks Manual information sheets.

During the Conference the Clerk was voted onto the Board of the Institute of Local Councils Managers as the Small Councils Champion.

As the Society of Local Council Clerks Champion the Clerk has been invited to go to the Department of Communities and Local Government in London on the 11th November 2013 to comment on the new suggested Audit regime for Town and Parish Councils. The Clerk is honoured to be given such an opportunity to comment on new legislation in the making.

Quality Status

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has downloaded the information from the SLCC Advice Centre and from NALC to date. The Clerk will circulate the documentation to Councillors at the meeting for discussion on the next Agenda 

Digital Engagement

Council is asked to discuss the Clerks request to Council to consider her attendance on the above course on digital engagement that is being run by the SLCC in July or September 2014. This course is already filling up fast. As the Government is actively encouraging Parish Councils to take the lead on its communications, this course is going to be extremely useful; it is being given by the Dave Briggs Creative Communities who used to work at Number 10. He will be not only covering digital engagement and why it does matter for parish councils, but the role of the councillor and how they can become involved, the role of the community encouraging participation designing a digital strategy and encouraging engagement. Wiltshire Council is moving forward to be entirely digital in the future and parish councils need be proactive with the media it uses to keep up in the 21st Centenary as a business. The cost is £145.00 but the Clerk would apply for a bursary for half of the cost £72.50 and seek a shared cost between the three parishes councils she covers this would then only be a cost of £24.17 per parish.

Community Radio  

Council is asked to consider any suggestions as to items the Clerk can bring to the attention of the surrounding Communities, when she visits the Warminster & Villages Community Radio this month.
Clerks Holiday

Council is asked to resolve the Clerks request to take 15 hours holiday at Christmas. The Clerk has 66.25 hours of Holiday entitlement and toil to take.
Upper Deverills Website

Council is asked to note that following issues with the Upper Deverills Community website for the valley, the Parish News has agreed to publish the Parish Councils websites details and so promote it more. 
25. Meetings for Councillors to consider attending
Warminster Area Board Meeting
7th November 2013 Warminster Civic Centre 7pm refreshments from 6.30pm, the meeting will cover many topics Connecting Wiltshire, The role of the Clinical Commissioning Group and the Warminster & Villages Community Plan are but a few.
Council is asked if it wishes to send a representative to this event. The Clerk is able to attend this event on behalf of the parish Council and report back. 

Campaign to Protect Rural Wiltshire AGM
West Aston Village Hall Friday 22nd November 2013 7.00pm doors open at 6.30pm. This will be followed by a film “Trashed” on the environment by Jeremy Irons and an organic Buffet with wine for £10.00, all Bookings and payments to be made by the 18th November 2013 to the Secretary, Protect Wiltshire (CPRE Wiltshire) Lansdowne House Long Street Devizes SN10 1 NJ.

Council is asked if it wishes to send a representative to attend. The Clerk is sadly unable to attend this event.

Neighbourhood planning events
19th November 2013 (5.45pm to 8.00pm) at the Civic Centre, Sambourne Road, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 8LB
Thinking about preparing a neighbourhood plan? Do you have unanswered questions about neighbourhood planning? You are invited to the first in a series of neighbourhood planning events which will offer learning opportunities, the sharing of best practice and advice from Wiltshire Council on matters related to neighbourhood planning. The first event will provide a good introduction to neighbourhood planning and will also benefit those groups who are already involved. 
Council is asked to inform the Clerk whom would be willing to attend this event and report back to Council as the Clerk is unable to attend due to a previously booked training event.
WALC AGM 3rd December 2013 7.00pm, to be held in the Community First building Wyndhams St Joseph’s Place Devizes

Council is asked to inform the Clerk if it wishes to send a representative. 
26. Correspondence received
All Email Correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.
Parishioners Letter

Council is asked to discuss the correspondence received by the Clerk regarding a Monkton Deverill Parishioners concerns re Speeding Traffic and Lighting at night through the parish. Correspondence previously circulated by email. 

Letter re Clerks Health & Safety Equipment – 

Council is asked to discuss a letter received by the Chairman from Longbridge Deverill PC and resolve its request:
History - Under the Health and Safety at Work Act, a chair was purchased by 4 Parish Councils for the Clerk under the Health and Safety (Display Screen Equipment) Regulations 1992, where an employer is obliged to supply suitable work place equipment to ensure the Health and Safety of any employees. The chair is purchased for use by the employee whilst working for the Parish Council (employer), the equipment does not become the personnel property of the employee, and remains the property of the employer. 

The Clerk left the employment of one of these Parish Councils, Longbridge Deverill back in February 2013. This Parish Council is requesting a repayment of this contribution from the Upper Deverills Parish Council as it is now longer used by an employee of their Parish Council.  Council is asked to resolve the payment of a £40.00 contribution. £198.96 was the original contribution per Council towards the chair repayment. 
Booklets & Brochures on the below list were also received.
Wickstead Playscapes

The Essential Clerk 

AONB Hart Magazine

AONB Draft Management Plan

Wickstead Playscapes 

Kingsdown UK Autumn & Winter Plants Brochure

Clerks & Councils Magazine

Wiltshire Council - Rough Sleeping Consultation

27. Parish Clerks Delegated Powers the Clerk will give Council details of any matters dealt with under her delegated powers since the last meeting of Council. LGA 1972 s101
BAG Consultation Papers see item 8 printing of papers and collation of documentation.
 Planning see item 6 13/03371/FUL & 13/03479/REM
Wiltshire Council Precept Questionnaire Council is asked to note that Clerk has answered the questionnaire received following consultation with Councillors by email due to the time constraints of the consultation.  
28. Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 
Councillors are asked to highlight items

29. Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards 
Councillors are asked to inform the Clerk.
30. Date of the next meeting The Council is asked to note that Wednesday 8th January` 2013 is the date of the next Full Council meeting.

 Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540 611906) or 01985 213436 email (upperdeverillspc@o2.co.uk) at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access
